Draft

HORNING PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 07 January 2013
At 7pm in St Benet’s Hall
Present: Cllr D Turpin (in the Chair), P Iddon, P Bourke, B Ives, C Moore, G Evans, H James, County Cllr Rice and the Clerk, P Fyans.  Seven Parishioners were in attendance.

1. Apologies for Absence and accepted: Cllr Kibler.  District Cllr McGoun had another engagement so could not be in attendance.  No apologies received from Cllr Storey.  

2. Declarations of Interest:  None.
3. To approve Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 03 December 12.  Draft Minutes, having been circulated, had an amendment made to those in attendance at the Planning Sub Committee Meeting.  This was rectified, unanimously agreed and signed by the Chairman. 

4. Matters arising from the minutes (not elsewhere on the Agenda); 
4.1. Cllr Turpin reported that he had visited Mr Chin, Landlord of the Ferry Inn, at the request of North Norfolk District Council to discuss the possibility of re-siting the re-cycling bins in his car park.  At this present moment Mr Chin confirmed he had certain differences with NNDC and was not prepared to allow the bins on his land for now.  It was agreed to add this as an Agenda item for the Feb Meeting. 
4.2. Cllr Turpin confirmed he and Cllr Storey had visited Mr Hatch to discuss the current leasing arrangements with Mr Paul and the Council.  Mr Hatch was yet to take the lease over so the Clerk was instructed to chase Mr Paul for the current rent.  It was agreed that the transfer of the Lease would not be a problem.

4.3 Cllr Iddon had conducted a risk assessment on the Xmas tree as requested at the Dec Meeting.

4.4 Cllr Iddon confirmed that he had been in contact with County Cllr Rice and it was hoped a Meeting with all relevant parties to discuss parking on the Staithe would be arranged soon.   
5.   Correspondence
5.1 PCSO Bennett submitted the following report, 9 calls from the Horning area since the last Meeting, 2 hoax calls,1 report of suspicious circumstances, 3 road related, 1 report of a road traffic collision, 2 calls for concerns of safety.  As result there were no reported crimes.  In the same period last year there were 2 reported crimes of a theft and a public order offence.
5.2. NNDC have requested a new precept be agreed due to changes in the way support is provided to Council Tax payers who have difficulty paying their bills.  This was placed as an Agenda item later in this Meeting.    
5.3. Highways have issued the Gritting Route for this winter.  This was placed in the correspondence circulation folder.
5.4. NorfolkAlc North Norfolk Executive Committee have vacancies.  Nominations, if any to be submitted by 01 Feb 13.  This was noted.
5.5. NNDC are holding weekly Park Runs.  This was noted
5.6. NNDC are holding an Event, ‘Remembering the 1953 Floods and Planning for Emergencies today’ at Sea Palling on 28 Jan 13, 10am – 4pm.  Cllrs James and Turpin expressed interest in attending, with the local Flood warden being informed of the event also.  
5.7. Highways have set aside a fund of £100,000 for small highway improvements.  Any bids for possible works must be submitted by 30 Mar 13.  It was agreed to place this as an Agenda item for the Feb Meeting.
5.8. Highways have advised of a Temporary Traffic Order closing part of Lower St from 21 – 25 Jan.  
5.9. Came & Co, the Councils Insurers have issued information about a recent up-turn in ‘no win, no fee’ insurance claims.  They have recommended that Councils try and keep records of visual inspections of playground equipment.  This item has been placed as an Agenda item later in this Meeting. 
5.10.  District Cllr McGoun forwarded on a communication requesting that a Cllr possibly visits Mr Chin at the Ferry Inn to see if he would be prepared to accept the re-siting of the re-cycling bins on his land.  This was reported under ‘matters arising’ earlier at this Meeting. 
5.11. District Cllr McGoun followed up a request from a Parishioner reference sandbags to stop possible flooding in the Parish.  It was confirmed that NNDC do not provide any sandbags but this topic would be discussed at the Event they are holding at Sea Palling on 28 Jan 13 reported earlier in these Minutes.
5.12. Caroline Davison, Project Manager at the St Benet’s Abbey Conservation project wished to make it known that the project was in need of Volunteer Visitor Guide roles.  This was noted.

5.13. Hoveton Parish Council advised that they had now received the results of a recent traffic survey they instigated at a cost of £275 + VAT.  The Clerk was requested to check the Minutes to confirm the exact amount the Council had offered to contribute to this survey and also contact Hoveton PC to gain access to the results.
5.14 District Cllr McGoun had been contacted by a Parishioner who had concerns about the holes on the Playing Field where the football goal posts went. In the first instance the Clerk was requested to contact the Football Club to see if they could find a suitable solution to the problem.
5.15 The date for the setting of the Police and Crime Commissioners Precept 2013/14 is 17 Jan 13 at Police HQ, Wymondham.  This was noted.

6.   Planning;
Planning subgroup 7th January 2013

Discussion prior to HPC meeting by Cllrs James, Iddon and Evans

6.1. Applications
BA/2012/0377/FUL

Proposed new boathouse together with new and replacement quay heading

Adjacent to Box End, Grebe Island, Lower Street, Horning

Comment: We consider that this application should be approved

BA/2012/0350/FUL

To insulate top of existing roof with 5” of solid foam insulation and over with new roofing material

Eagle Cottage, Ferry Rd, Horning

Comment: We consider that this application should be approved

BA/2012/0352/NONMAT

Non material amendment for pp BA/2011/0353/FUL to provide additional window in south east elevation; reposition external doors in southeast and north east elevations together with a small glazed vision panel to door north east elevation 

Arcadia Moorings, Lower St, Horning

Comment: This application was discussed at the HPC meeting 3rd December 2012 and considered that it should be approved 

6.2. Decisions
BA/2012/0307/FUL

Creation of private moorings

Riverbank opposite New Inn, Lower St, Horning

Granted
BA/2012/0274/CU

Change of use of ground floor offices with hairdressing salon over into a single residential unit

Hair & Beauty Studio, Ferry Rd, Horning

Refused 
Comment: Decisions noted

6.3. TPO

TPO/12/0867

Land at 1 Parkland Crescent, Horning

Comment: Noted
7.   Finance: 

7.1 Payments – 

Clerks remuneration Dec 12           £267.03 – 20% tax (£53.41)       £213.62
Expenses photo copies 68 @ 10p per copy                                          £6.80    £220.42 

Tinge Inv 12/2012 Litter Picking                                                                         £134.03
CGM Ground Maintenance Dec                                                                           £81.80 
Came & Co Insurers, Increase in cover                                                               £25.00

HMRC Oct, Nov and Dec                                                                                    £178.03

Fenland Leisure Play train                                                                                £6340.74

Fenland Leisure Matting                                                                                     £105.60

Receipts
1 more donation towards the new Noticeboard had been received from South Quays Marina (£50).

Community Account as at 24 Dec 2012                                                        £18959.35
Business Saver Account as at 24 Dec 2012                                                   £4080.80.

7.2  Precept 2013/14: With both letters from NNDC already circulated to all Cllrs on this matter it was unanimously agreed to reduce the Precept to £12747 topped up with the NNDC Grant of £1253, totalling the £14000 originally agreed at the Finance Meeting in Nov 12.  It was also noted that in future years this top up grant might not be available which might leave a larger than anticipated rise in the Precept request to meet the shortfall.  This was a ‘bridge to be crossed’ in the future.
8.  Asset Management Committee

8.1 The basketball net and post has been removed from the field for two reasons; it was in need of repair and becoming dangerous and it was in the way of the final phase of the new play area. At present it is lying at the edge of the field, but Mr Buck will dispose of it.

· Cllr Ives is looking into labels for the green waste bins. If he is unsuccessful then Cllr Bourke will have a look at the web sites passed on to Cllr Bourke by Cllr Iddon.

· Matting for the area either side of the table tennis tables has been delivered, but it has been to wet to put it down and Cllr Bourke will liaise with Mr Buck on this.

· The slipway is much improved. The wiring on the gate is in need of repair and again this will be added to Mr Buck’s list.

· Leaf piles on the village green need to be dealt with as do some odd bits of slabs. Cllr Bourke will speak to Carol Gilden.
Cllr Ives was thanked for his efforts in refurbishing the Noticeboard in Upper Horning.
8.2 Regular Inspections of the Playground Equipment:  Following the advisory notice sent from the Councils insurers reference the increase in 3rd Party Liability Claims it was agreed that visual inspections would be carried out weekly on the play equipment and minuted at the monthly Council Meeting as a form of record keeping.  Cllr Bourke, along with Cllrs Ives and Moore agreed to work a rota ensuring this task is conducted.

9. To adjourn the Meeting to allow members of the public to speak: The Chairman closed the Meeting at 19.47 to allow each member of the public present an opportunity to speak (5 minutes per person).   A suggestion was made that should anyone notice anything amiss with the playground equipment that contact is made immediately to the Council.  It then followed that the signs around the playing field had the incorrect contact number of the Clerk since his move and this would be rectified with his mobile number to be added.  It was suggested that the Council consider some sort of street lighting in and around the businesses in Lower Street to assist pedestrians and add a little more security.  This was an Agenda item for discussion later in the Meeting.  Mrs Woodcock gave a brief report of events relevant to the Council following the Village Hall Committee Meeting earlier in the day.  The Secretary of the Three Rivers Way Association gave an update on their intentions to seek funding from the Norfolk County Council Community Construction Fund.  The Council was asked if they would give full support to the Association in writing to assist with their application.  It was agreed to place this as an Agenda item for the Feb Meeting.   The Meeting re-opened at 20.00.
10. To discuss the grass area behind the Village Hall Annexe: The Council was informed that the Village Hall Committee had offered to fill the areas which require attention with soil to even out the holes.  It was unanimously agreed to gratefully accept this offer but the Council were also in full agreement that this was only a ‘short term’ fix to the problem acknowledging that this area is continually used as an overflow car park.  Cllr Ives agreed to seek costings of rubber matting which will allow grass to grow through as a possible long term solution to the area along with costings for posts/bollards which could be placed stopping vehicles driving from the playing field area.

11. To receive feedback from the recent Coastal Forum hosted by North Norfolk District Council. No report available as Cllr Kibler was absent at this Meeting. 
12. To discuss a Parish Garage Sale for 2013. It was unanimously agreed to stage this event again with a provisional date of 26 Aug 13 with any profits being used for Parish Council projects.  Following a short discussion it was agreed that these profits would be used to help fund a new bus shelter for the Parish.  It was agreed to approach local businesses to see if they would want to have an advertisement space on the maps which get ‘sold’ to all visitors on the day.  It was agreed that the sale this year would run from 10am – 2pm and not to 4pm as last year.  
13. To discuss the future of the Waterworks Staithe: Only with thanks to District Cllr McGoun the Council had received correspondence from NNDC stating they were prepared to pass ownership of this Staithe to the adjacent property owner.  Following a unanimously strong discussion it was agreed that the Chairman write to NNDC expressing the Councils concerns with NNDC’s intentions stating this Staithe and the track leading to it was Common Ground and should remain the same. 
14. To discuss ‘Community Resilience –Flooding, Contingency Plans for Horning’: As mentioned earlier in these Minutes, Cllrs James and Turpin expressed a wish to attend the Event being held by NNDC at Sea Palling reporting back to Council following attendance.
15. To discuss Street Lighting in the Parish:  Cllr Iddon informed the Council that the Parish Plan clearly indicated that the majority of residents of Horning were not in favour of street lighting.  County Cllr Rice also informed the Council that any street lighting would require a full consultation involving the whole Parish and that the cost is approximately £10,000 per column.  With this information the Council were unanimous in agreeing not to pursue this matter further. 
16.  To receive any District/Local Matters:  District Cllr McGoun had forwarded all her items prior to the Meeting and had been dealt with during the Meeting.  County Cllr Rice expressed his concerns at various scams he was aware of, urging people to be very cautious.  He confirmed that he would be meeting with the new Highways engineer, Mr Seago, discussing and reviewing issues in relation to the A1062.  The Council was requested to draw up a ‘wish-list’ for Mr Seago to consider.  This will be placed on the Agenda for the Feb Meeting.  Concerns were made at verge side parking in the Parish which he is aware of.  Cllr Rice also informed the Council that efforts were being made to get the Ferry back in commission.  
17. Items for the next Agenda.
     Coastal Forum Report
     Waterworks Staithe

     2013 Boatshow
     Report following the Community Resilience event

     Highways small improvements – bids to NCC

     Allotments

     Support for the Three Rivers Way Funding application
18. Date and time of next Meeting: The Meeting of the Parish Council 7pm, 04 Feb 2013, St                  Benets Hall, 
The Meeting closed at 20.40
